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5 CFR Ch. II (1–1–10 Edition) § 1203.11 

(g) Request for regulation review means 
a request that the Board review a regu-
lation issued by OPM. 

[54 FR 23632, June 2, 1989, as amended at 54 
FR 28658, July 6, 1989] 

PROCEDURES FOR REVIEW 

§ 1203.11 Request for regulation re-
view. 

(a) An interested person or the Spe-
cial Counsel may submit a request for 
regulation review. 

(b) Contents of request. (1) Each re-
quest for regulation review must in-
clude the following information: 

(i) The name, address, and signature 
of the requester’s representative or, if 
the requester has no representative, of 
the requester; 

(ii) A citation identifying the regula-
tion being challenged; 

(iii) A statement (along with any rel-
evant documents) describing in detail 
the reasons why the regulation would 
require an employee to commit a pro-
hibited personnel practice; or the rea-
sons why the implementation of the 
regulation requires an employee to 
commit a prohibited personnel prac-
tice; 

(iv) Specific identification of the pro-
hibited personnel practice at issue; and 

(v) A description of the action the re-
quester would like the Board to take. 

(2) If the prohibited personnel prac-
tice at issue is one prohibited by 5 
U.S.C. 2302(b)(12), the request must in-
clude the following additional informa-
tion: 

(i) Identification of the law or regula-
tion that allegedly would be or has 
been violated, and how it would be or 
has been violated; and 

(ii) Identification of the merit sys-
tem principles at issue and an expla-
nation of the way in which the law or 
regulation at issue implements or di-
rectly concerns those principles. 

[54 FR 23632, June 2, 1989, as amended at 65 
FR 57939, Sept. 27, 2000] 

§ 1203.12 Granting or denying the re-
quest for regulation review. 

(a) The Board, in its sole discretion, 
may grant or deny an interested per-
son’s request for regulation review. It 
will grant a request for regulation re-
view that the Special Counsel submits. 

It will not, however, review a regula-
tion before its effective date. 

(b) After considering the request for 
regulation review, the Board will issue 
an order granting or denying the re-
quest in whole or in part. Orders in 
which the Board grants the request, in 
whole or in part, will identify the agen-
cy or agencies involved, if any. They 
also will include the following: 

(1) A citation identifying the regula-
tion being challenged; 

(2) A description of the issues to be 
addressed; 

(3) The docket number assigned to 
the proceedings; and 

(4) Instructions covering the review 
proceedings, including information re-
garding the time limits for filing sub-
missions related to the request. 

[54 FR 23632, June 2, 1989, as amended at 56 
FR 41749, Aug. 23, 1991] 

§ 1203.13 Filing pleadings. 
(a) Place to file and number of copies. 

One original and three copies of each 
pleading must be filed with the Office 
of the Clerk, U.S. Merit Systems Pro-
tection Board, 1615 M Street, NW., 
Washington, DC 20419. In addition, par-
ties to a proceeding under this part 
must serve their pleadings on each 
other in accordance with § 1203.14 of 
this part. The Office of the Clerk will 
make all pleadings available for review 
by the public. 

(b) Time limits. (1) A request for regu-
lation review may be filed any time 
after the effective date of the regula-
tion. 

(2) A response to a request for regula-
tion review, whether the response sup-
ports or opposes the request, must be 
filed within the time period provided in 
the Board order granting the request 
for review. 

(3) A reply to a response may be filed 
within 10 days after the response is 
filed. The reply may address only those 
matters raised in the response that 
were not addressed in the request for 
regulation review. 

(4) Motions may be filed at any time 
during the regulation review. The fil-
ing of a motion will not delay the act-
ing of the Board unless the Board or-
ders a postponement. The Board may 
rule immediately on a motion for an 
extension of time or a continuance if 
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